City of Midway

50 Martin Luther King Boulevard

Midway, Florida 32343

Regular City Council Meeting

Minutes of December 6, 2012
The regular meeting of the Midway City Council was called to order by Mayor Ella Barber at 7:00 PM on Thursday, December 6, 2012.
Invocation was done by all followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Barber read a thought.

Council members present:   Mayor Ella Barber, Mayor Pro Tem Chuck Willis, David Knight and Allean Robinson.

Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Mayor Barber to excuse Councilwoman Madison from the regular council meeting of 12/06/12 as she is out of town per Mayor Barber.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Motion by Councilman Knight and seconded by Mayor Barber to excuse Councilman Smith as he is sick with the flu per City Manager Ford.  The motion resulted in a tie vote.  (Robinson and Willis “no” – Willis stated he voted no because City Manager should communicate with Mayor).

Council members absent:   Jerrod Holton, Delores Madison and Charlie Smith.
Other staff present: Auburn Ford (City Manager), Roosevelt Morris (Growth Management Director), Henry Hunter City Attorney, Angela Goldwire (Administrative Services Director) and Frances Harrell (City Clerk).

Agenda Modifications – City Manager Ford asked that Police Department Presentation is added under Item VI.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis asked that City Manager Position is placed on January agenda.  Mayor Barber asked if Mr. Payne of James Moore & Company could be moved up under Item VIII.  Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Mayor Barber to move James Moore & Company to Item “b” under VIII.  The motion was unanimously approved.
Adoption of Agenda – Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Councilman Knight to adopt agenda for the Regular Council Meeting of December 6, 2012 with changes.  The motion was unanimously approved.
Awards/Presentations – None
Appearances by City Council Appointed Boards and Committees

Governmental Agencies or Other Requested Presentations – 
a.  Capital City Bank – City Manager Ford introduced Representative from Capital City Bank, Mr. Randy Sims who provided a hand out and introduced Ms. Lawrence who is a Midway resident; explained and gave a comparison to Bank of America.  Questions were asked and answered.  No Representative for Regions Bank was present.  Motion by Councilman Knight and seconded by Councilwoman Robinson to transition from Bank of America to Capital City Bank.  The motion was unanimously approved.
b. James Moore & Co. – Additional work Clarification – City Manager Ford explained the issue of additional fee being charged to city for services.  Mr. Payne explained that new information was provided during the audit which caused the over-run but they are willing to accept ½ of the billed $6,000.00.  Mr. Bogan explained he had advised council on several occasions that there were errors; there was a concern with his hours so he cut back; so they did have to do extra work.  Motion by Councilman Knight and seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Willis to give City Staff authorization to proceed with payment to James Moore & Co. in the amount of $3,000.00.  The motion was unanimously approved.  City Attorney Hunter will prepare an agreement with James Moore & Company.
Consent Agenda –   None.
Old Business
a.  Approval of Minutes – Regular Council Meeting – November 1, 2012 - It was motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Councilman Knight to approve the minutes of November 1, 2012.  The motion was unanimously approved.
b. Planning and Zoning – Planning and Zoning – 2nd Reading of Ordinance 2012-3 – City Manager Ford explained this was the second reading; read in its entirety by City Manager.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis asked if this request had gone before Planning and Zoning.  Mr. Morris explained there was not a quorum.  Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Councilman Knight to approve Resolution 2012-3.  The motion was unanimously approved.

c. Resolution to Include Councilmember Retirement in the Higher Class – Ms. Goldwire explained the proposed Resolution and stated that council members will have an option to participate or not to participate.  Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Councilman Knight to approve Resolution 2012-2.  The motion was unanimously approved.
Mayor Pro Tem Willis stated that he had inadvertently left his information and would like for reports to be done at another time.  Mayor Barber requested a special meeting for next Tuesday at 6:30 p.m.

New Business - None

Financial Update – Check Detail Report, Profit & Loss Budget vs. Actual and Account Quick Report was provided.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis requested an itemized Credit Card Payment statement.  Councilwoman Robinson stated that she is all for Police protection but have a concern when you bring on more officers, meaning more uniforms being purchased; department is already over budgeted; still spending; asked where does it stop.  Mayor Barber expressed her concern with a freeze on spending but not on hiring.  City Manager Ford explained he is trying to get a handle on spending.  Mayor Barber stated that she have a problem with hiring and council not being aware of it.  Councilwoman Robinson expressed her concern with the purchasing of a General Government vehicle; does not feel citizens are being taken into consideration; does not feel City Manager is doing what should be done; asked City Manager Ford if he is City Manager for City of Midway.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis stated that something has to be done about city spending; suggested a halt is put on City Manager spending until there is a handle on finances. City Attorney Hunter explained council cannot put a halt on city spending; must be specific.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis explained not on payroll or bills but other wild spending.  Councilwoman Robinson suggested a freeze on hiring, buying uniforms or vehicles.  City Manager Ford explained that any additional officers hired will have to purchase their own uniforms.  Citizen Allison Burns-Williams questioned the purchase of a car for the Charter School; questioned Assistant City Manager driving city vehicle home; may need to look into that.  Mayor Barber asked City Manager Ford if he had been paid for administering any grants.  City Manager Ford answered “no” and stated that he had only written one grant.  Councilwoman Robinson asked how many employees have cell phones and suggested that be re-considered.  Mayor Barber explained that Councilwoman Madison had provided a written list of concerns to be read and that was one of them (cell phones) and suggested they are read when she is present.  Mayor Barber also expressed her concern with one council member having two credit cards in his name; suggested City Manager doing checks electronically be looked into.  Ms. Goldwire explained one credit card is for office to use for travel and the other card has been cancelled.  Mayor Barber requested an itemized statement of that card.  City Manager Ford explained he only proceeded with use of electronic check after conferring with City Attorney and council members.  Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Councilwoman Robinson to put a halt on hiring and purchasing vehicles.  The motion was approved 3 to 1 (Knight “no”).  Motion by Mayor Pro Tem Willis and seconded by Councilwoman Robinson to prohibit City Manager from doing electronic checking.  The motion was unanimously approved.  Ms. Goldwire stated that council is hindering the operation of the city.  Mayor Barber stated that if electronic checking is done there should be an explanation.
Department Reports –
Fire Department provided a written report.  City Attorney Hunter suggested Midway Disaster Plan is filed.  City Manager Ford stated that he will work on it and it will be in place prior to next Hurricane Season.

Police Department Yearly Activity Report was provided.  Captain Turner was commended for his services.  Code Enforcement Report was provided.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis asked Captain Murray for his code enforcement procedure and he and City Manager explained.  City Attorney Hunter suggested code enforcement be separate from council meeting.  Mayor Barber questioned the qualification of the Magistrate.  City Attorney Hunter stated that the Magistrate does not need to address the council; should be a mutual, unattached person to council.  Mayor Barber stated that she just wanted to talk to her on a personal basis.  Ms. Sanquilla Jackson, City of Midway Magistrate explained that she was voted on by the council; is here to serve the people not to hinder people and would like the opportunity to serve to the best of her ability; have a meeting scheduled with City Manager to discuss concerns with policy and procedures; sorry if some feel she is not qualified but ask for the opportunity.

City Manager Report – City Manager Ford asked Chief Lindsey to come forward for presentation.  Chief Lindsey introduced new officer who was sworn in by Captain Murray.  Lt. Turner recognized Officer Triplett for being Officer of the Month for September. City Manager Ford asked for authorization for Grants and Aides to lower the bid to assist citizens in need of home repairs.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis stated that the Community Improvement Board needs to meet on this issue.  Mayor Barber stated that she needs a response on Midway Day and Parks and Recreation detailed accounting; spoke with Ms. Clarinet Knight and she was not informed of what was being asked; grants and aide request form is to extensive.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis stated that if City Manager is going to do grants and aides then you don’t need the committee; stated that Sarah Gee need a back porch.  Mayor Barber stated that could be dealt with later Ms. Gee is a considerate person.  Motion by Councilman Knight and seconded by Mayor Barber to give City Manager authority to proceed with aides to the citizens.  The motion was unanimously approved. City Manager advised of school board meeting on the 18th and provided a copy of the contract for review to be discussed on December 11th at the special meeting.  Mayor Barber expressed her concern with City Manager taking over everything as she designated Allison Burns-Williams as the Chairman of the Governess Board and she should be the one in charge; she should know everything that is going on with the school.  Ms. Allison Burns-Williams explained the Governess Board and stated that the Board should consist of various persons not just educators; must have a parent.  Mayor Barber asked Ms. Burns-Williams to be present at the December 11th meeting.  Councilman Knight asked Ms. Burns-Williams if she was chairman and should she have been voted Chairman by the Board.  Ms. Burns-Williams explained the Board had not met as a board.
Motion by Mayor Barber and seconded by Councilwoman Robinson to extend the meeting until 11:30 p.m.  The motion was approved 3 to 1 (Knight “no”).

Public Comment

Citizen, Ms. Sheila Moore expressed her concern with how the Governess Board members were chosen.  City Manager Ford explained council members selected names.  Ms. Moore stated that she feels there is discrimination and took offense to Mayor Pro Tem Willis statement that you must be educated.  Mayor Barber stated that there was no discrimination.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis stated that information was not given as to who could serve or the expectation of the Board members.

Citizen Mr. David Gaines provided a hand out; stated that he does not have a problem helping citizens; thanked police department for professionalism exhibited while working with them; would like for citizens to have council members e-mail addresses; asked city staff if there is a $50,000 check being paid, to be paid or have been paid; just a rumor he heard.

City Attorney Hunter asked for a motion to attach resolution to deed to Workforce.  Motion by Councilman Knight and seconded by Councilwoman Robinson to authorize Mayor to sign resolution to attach to Deed to Workforce.  The motion was unanimously approved.

City Manager Ford asked for expenditures for Toys for Tots from Grants and Aides in the amount of $2,000.00; city was awarded two mini grants for police department; received Forestry Grant; December 22nd Fire Station will have Christmas Outing.  Motion by Councilwoman Robinson and seconded by Councilman Knight to approve $2,000.00 for Toys for Tots.  The motion was unanimously approved.  Mayor Pro Tem Willis questioned the COPS Grant.  City Manager Ford stated that the city did not get the COPS grant; Christmas Party will be December 20th in Tallahassee at no expense to the city.  Mayor Barber stated that she wants City Manager to stay in his lane; does not support re-treats and did not go.
It was motion by Councilman Knight and seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Willis to adjourn at 11:30 p.m.
Meeting Adjourned at 11:30 p.m.
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